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HONORARY U.S. CITIZENSHIP F )R RAOUL
WALLENBERG

TUESDAY, JUNE 23, 1931

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON [MMIGRATION, REFUGEES,
AND INTERNATIONAL LAw,
COMMITTEE. ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:30 a.m., in room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Romano L. Mazzoli
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Mazzoli, Frank, Fish, and McCollum.

Staff present: Harris N. Miller, legislative assistant, and Peter J.
Levinson, Associate Counsel.

Mr. MazzoLl. The subcommittee will come to order.

It is our pleasure to invite to the witness table our colleague
from California, Congressman Lantos.

- We are meeting today to receive testimony on House Joint Reso-
lution 220, a resolution which proclaims Raoul Wallenberg to be an
honorary U.S. citizen and which requests the President of the
United States to ascertain from the Soviet Union Mr. Wallenberg’s
whereabouts and to take steps to secure his freedom if he is found
to be alive.

This resolution was jointly referred to the Committees on For-
eign Affairs and the Judiciary. Two Foreign Affairs Subcommittees
held joint hearings on the resolution. It was reported out favorably
by the full Foreign Affairs Committee on June 9, 1981.

Mr. Wallenberg's humanitarian actions on behalf of thousands of
innocent Hungarian Jews in the face of Nazi threats against him,
are widely known.

As a Swedish diplomat, he voluntarily undertook a mission to
Nazi-occupied Hungary in 1944 to try to save as many Jewish lives
as he could. His mission had the blessing of the American War
Refugee Board and the support of the Government of Sweden.

His efforts saved literallv tens of thousands of lives of individuals
who would have died at the hands of the Nazis.

Following the liberation of Budapest by Sovi:t troops in 1945,
Mr. Wallenberg disappeared into Soviet custody.

The Soviets to this day have never accounted for their incarcer-
ation of this man. All international efforts to obtain a clarification
of Wallenberg's fate have been rebuffed by the Soviets.

Initially, Soviet officials denied any knowledge of Mr. Wallen-
berg. Then, in 1947, the Soviets informed Sweden that Mr. Wallen-
berg had died in Hungary in 1945.
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In 1957, after repeated inquiries by the Swedish Government,
they stated that Mr. Wallenberg had died in a Soviet prison in.
1947. Since 1957, and as recently as 1979, the Soviets have persist-
ed in this assertion. :

It is of great concern to me and all of my colleagues that the
Soviets continue to make this claim. though there have been eye-
witness accounts that he is alive in a Soviet prison.

Section 2 of this resolution addresses this issue, and states the
intent of the United States to press this matter with the Soviet
Union.

Section 1 providing for honorary U.S. citizenship for Raoul Wal-
lenberg serves to underscore the seriousness with which the Ameri-
can Government and people view Soviet behavior in this case,
while also giving Mr. Wallenberg the recognition and testimony he
deserves for his humanitarian services.

Honorary citizenship has only been conferred once in our histo-
ry. That was in 1963, when Sir Winston Churchill was given honor-
ary citizenship for his unique contribution to preserve free societies
and because of his close ties with the United States.

[A copy of H.J. Res. 220 follows:]
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Proclaiming Raoul Wallenberg 1o he an honorary citizen of the United States, and
requesting the President 1o ascertain from the Soviet Union the whereabouts
of Racul Wallenbergz and to secure his return to freedom.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

. MaRCH 26, 19R]

Mr. LaxTos (for himself, Mr. Appanso, Mz AKARKA, Mr. ALBOSTA, Mr. ALEX-
ANDER, Mr. ANDERsON, Mr. ANTHONY, Mr. APPLEGATE, Mr. ATKINSON,
Mr. AvCois, Mr. BaiLey of Pennsvlvania, Mr. Barsakrp, Mr. BARNES,
M.. Beakp, Mr. Bepenn, Mr. Bevinn, Mro Bracar, Mro Bixcias, Mr.
Braxcnakp, Mr. Borasp, Mr. Boxer of Tennessee. Mr. Boxior of
Michigan, Mr. Boxkek, Mr. Boves, Mr. BRINKLEY. Mr. Bropiieap, Mr.
Brouks, Mr. BroosriELD, Mr. Brows of Ohio, Mr. BROwN of California,
Mr. Brows of Colorade, Mr. Joux L. Brrtox, Mr. PaiLnie BUrToy,
Mrs. Byrox, Mr. Carymax, Mr, Carsey, Mr. Ciappie, Mr. CHENEY Mrs.
Crsnony, Mr. Cavses, Mr. CLincegr, Mr. Coats, Mr. CoELHO, Mr.
CoLeMAN, Mrs. CoLtixs of [lineis, Mr. Coxyers, Mr. CORCORAN, Mr.
Corrava, Mr. CovrTer, Mr. Winntam J. Covse, Mr. CraiG, Mr.
D AMOURS, Mr. DaxxeMevER, Mr. Dascnie, Mr. Davs, Mr. DELLY VS,
Mr. DENakms, Mr. Derrick, Mr. Dickissox, Mr. Dicks, Mr. Dixoy,
Mr. DoxsELLY, Mr. Dorcay of North Dakota, Mr. Dorxax of California,
Mr. DovGrerTy. Mr. Dowsey, Mr. Dreigr, Mr. Dwyeg, Mr. Dysmatey,
Mr. Dysox, Mr. EarLy, Mr. Eckart, Mr. Epcar, Mr. Epwakbs of
California, Mr. Epwarps of Oklahoma, Mr. Emeri, Mr. Fxcrisu, Mr.
Erpant. Mr. ErTEL, Mr. Evans of Indiana, Mr. Exass of Delaware, Mr.
FasCELL. Mr. FavsTroy, Mr. ¥azio, Mrs. FExwick, Ms. FIEDLER, Mr.
FikLps, Mr. Fisit, Mr. Fithias, Mr. FLogrio, Mr. FOGLIETTA, Mr. FOLEY,
Mr. Forp of Tennessee, Mr. Forp of Michigan. Mr. ForsvTue, Mr.
FRaNK, Mr. FrRENZEL, Mr. FrosT, Mr. FrQua. Mr. Gagrcra, Mr. GEJDEN-
sox, Mr. Ginsay, Mr. Guicisan, Mr. GoLbwaTeR, Mr. GONZALEZ, Mr.
GORE, Mr. GRADIsON, Mr. GRaM:, Mr. Gray, Mr. Gregs, Mr. GRISHAM,
Mr. Grarist Mr. Goyver, Mr. hann of Ohio, Mr. HLaxce, Mr. HARKIN,
Mr. ILarTNeTT, Mr Hatoner, Mr. Hawkiss, Mr. HerreL, Mr. HERTEL,
Mr. HicnTower. Mr. Horraxp, Mr. Horion, Mr. Howarp, Mr
fiveues, Mr. IRELaND, Mr. Jacons, Mr. JerForps, Mr. JOHNSTON, Mr.
Joxes of Oklahoma, Mr. Keme, Mr. Kitbek, Mr. KoGovsek, Mr.
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Kirasir, Mr. LaFance, Mr. LEacn of Towa, Mr. LeEaTu of Texas, Mr.
LeBovTinier, Mr. LEnvan, Mr. Lerasp, Mro LENT, Mr. Lewis, Mr.
LoNG of Marvland, Mr. LoxG of Louisiana, Mr. Lowegy of California, Mr.
Lowry of Washington, Mr. Likex, Mr. LuvsoiNe, Mro LUNGREN, Mr.
MeCLoskey. Mr. McCovtes, Mr. McCurpy, Mr. McDabe, Mr.
MeGraTH, Mr. Melbven, Mr MeKisxey, Mr. Markgy, Mr. Magkgs, Mr.
MarrtoTr, Ms. MagrTIx of Hlinois, Mr. MaTsvr, Mr. MaTTOX, Mr. Mav-
rovLEs. Mr Mica, Mr. Micngn, Ms, Mikveskr, Mro MiLLeg of Ohio, Mr.
MiLLER. of California. Mr. MiNeTa, Mr. MiNisi, Mro MOARLEY, Mr. Mor-
FETT. Mr. MouiNagri, Mr. MotTe, Mr. Mureny. Mr. NEaL, Mr. NELLI-
GaN. Mr. NeLsox, Ms. Oakar, Mr. OBERrsTaRr, Mr. Opey, Mr. O'BRrIEN,
Mr. OTTINGER. Mr. PaneTTa. Mr. Pasiavay, Mr. Patvas, Mr. PATTER-
sox, Mr. PEase, Mr. Peppegr. Mr. PeriiNs, Mr. PETRIL Mr. PEvsER, Mr.
PicKLE. Mr. PorTER. Mr. PriTenarp, Mr. Ratusrack, Mr. RaNGeL, Mr.
Ratenrorn, Mr. Revss, Mr. Rienymoxn, Mr. Rivarpo, Mr. RITTER, Mr.
Roemer, Mr. Rose, Mr. Rosextiab, Mr. Roti, Mr. ROUREMA, Mr.
RorsseLoT. Mr. Rovsar. Mr. Repn, Mr. SanTini, Mr. SavaGr, Mr.
SCHEUER. Mre. Scuseiper, Mr. ScuvMeR. Mr. SEIBERLING, Mr. SHa-
MANSKY. Mr. Srassoy, Mr. Spaw, Mr. Sisoyn, Mr. SsutH of Alabama,
Mr. Sarti of New Jersev, Mr. Ssiti of Oregon, Mrs. SNOWE, Mr.
Sorarz. Mr. Soromox, Mr. STark, Mr. STaToN of West Virginia, Mr.
STevtoLyd. Mr. SToxEs, Mr. Stepps. Mro Stvnia, Mro SyNag, Mr.
Thomas, Mr. Traxrer, Mr. UpaLi, Mr. Vexto, Mr. WaALGREN, Mr.
WaASHINGTON, Mr. Waxyay, Mr. Weavek. Mr. WEBER of Minnesota, Mr.
Weiss, Mr. Wiitenvest, Mr. Wiirtaker, Mro WinTTeN, Mr. WiL-
LiaMs of Ohio, Mr. WiLniavms of Montana, Mr. Winsos, Mr. WikTn, Mr.
Worr. Mr. Worpe, Mr. Wox Pat, Mr. WortLey, Mr. WriGHT, Mr.
Wypes, Mr. YaTes, Mr. YaTrox. Mr. YousG of Alaska, Mr. Younc of
Missouri, and Mr. ZEFERETTD introduced the following joint resolution;
which was referred jointly ta the Commitices on Foreign Affairs and the
Judiciary

JOINT RESOLUTION

Proclaiming Raoul Wallenberg to be an honorary citizen of the
United States, and requesting the President to ascertain
from the Soviet Union the whereabouts of Raoul Wallen-

berg and to secure his return to freedom.

Whereas during World War II the United States was at war
with Hungary, and had no diplomatic relations with that
country;

HE e Z0—ih
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Whereas in 1944 the United States Government through Secre-
tarv of State Tordell Hull requested the cooperation of
Sweden, as a neutral nation, in protecting the lives of
Hungarian Jews facing extermination at the hands of the
Nazis;

Whereas Raoul Wallenberg agreed to act at the behest of the
United States in Hungary. and went to Hungary in the

summer of 1944 as Secretary of the Swedish Legation;

Whereas Raoul Wallenberg, with extraordinary courage and
with total disregard for the eonstant danger to himself,
saved the lives of almost one hundred thousand innocent

men, wumen, and children;

Whereas Raoul Wallenberg, with funds and directives supplied
by the United States, provided food, shelter, and medical

care to those whom he had rescued;

Whereas the Soviet Union, in violation of Wallenberg’s Swedish
diplomatic immunity and of international law, seized him on
January 17, 1945, with no explanation ever given for his

detention and subsequent imprisonment;

Whereas Raoul Wallenberg has heen a prisoner in the Soviet

Union since 1945;

Whereas reports from former prisoners in the Soviet Union, as
recent as January 1981, suggest that Raoul Wallenberg is
alive;

Whereas history has revealed that heroic acts of salvation were
tragically rare during the massacre of millions of innocent
human beings during World War II; and »

Whereas the significance of this symbol of man’s concern for his
fellow man has been tainted by the wall of silence -that
surrounds the fate of Wallenberg: Now, therefore, be it

HJ. Res. 220—ih
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1 Resolved by the Senate and House of Representatives
92 of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 Seetion 1. Raoul Wallenberg is proclaimed to be an
4 honorary citizen of the United States of America.
5 SEc. 2. The President is requested to take all possible
6 steps to ascertain from the Soviet Union the whereabeuts of

7 Raoul Wallenberg and to secure his return to freedom.

O

HJ. Res. 220—ib
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Mr. MazzoLl. Our witness today is Congressman Tom Lantos of
San Mateo, California who is himself a survivor of the Holocaust
and who had personai contact with Raoul Wallenberg.

Congressman Lantos and his wife Annette have been untiringly
active over many vears for the Free Wallenberg Committee which

- has been very interested in not only promoting the honorary citi-

zenship of Mr. Wallenberg but also, more importantly, securing
knowledge of his whereabouts. '

I yield to the gentleman from New York—Mr. Fish—a cosponsor
of the resolution, for any statement he wishes to make.

Mr. Fisu. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no statement to
make.

Mr. MazzoL1. Welcome, Congressman Lantos.

TESTIMONY OF HON. TOM LANTOS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. LaNnTOs. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Congressman
Fish.

I first want to express my appreciation to you, Mr. Chairman, for
scheduling this hearing. I know the tremendous press of business
under which the committee functions, and I want to publicly indi-
cate to you that I am deeply grateful for your support and coopera-
tion.

Mr. MazzoLi. You are very welcome.

Mr. LaNTOS. As you know, Mr. Chairman, we had an extensive
hearing before two subcommittees of the Foreign Affairs Commit-
tee and in an attempt not to take up unnecessary ‘ime I shall
merely submit a statement for the record and make only two or
three very brief observations.

Mr. MazzoL1. Without objection, the gentleman’s statement will
be made a part of the record.

[The statement of Mr. Lantos follows:]

StaTEMENT BY ToM LANTOS

Mr. Chairman, I want to express my deep appreciation to you and the members of
the Immigration Subcommittee for asking me to appear before vou today to testify
regarding H.J. Res. 220. [ am grateful to you for giving prompt consideration to this

-Resolution when you have a heavy schedule of other legislation to discuss and act

upon.

Giving testimony before this committee on this particular bill has special signifi-
cance for me. The contribution to humanity made by Raoul Wallenberg. Swedish
Diplomat, is unparalled in modern history. His courage. heroism, and personal
sacrifice where unmatched as he saved the lives of tens of thousands of innocent
persons marked for extermination by the Nazis in World War II Hungary. His acts
of valor alone should earn him a permanent place in history. However, those
triumphs are clouded by the tragedy of the disappearance of Raoul Wallenberg after
the Russians took him into custody when they occupied Budapest in January, 1945.
The whereabouts and fate of this great hero have been shrouded in mystery as the

- Soviet government adamantly refuses to provide any substantial information about

his imprisonment.

The Russians announced they had taken him into protective custody in January,
1945. Two years later thev denied this admission and refused to discuss it further.
Repeated requests for information by the Swedish government yielded no response.
Offers of assistance to the Swedish diplomatic efforts by the United States Govern-
ment also were of no avail. The Soviets admittedly had taken into custody and had
detained Raoul Wallenberg in direct violaticn of his diplomatic immunity under
international law.

In 1957 Soviet Vice Foreign Minister Andrei Gromyko responded to Swedish
demands for clarification on the Wallenberg case. Mr. Gromyko informed the Swed-
ish government that, while no prison records existed, a handwritten note dated
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It is also supported.by our Secretary of State, both on his own
behalf and on behalf of the administration. In addition a repre-
s2ntative of the State Department is here to testify.

I would like to take this opportunity, if I may, to read briefly
in;o the record a letter to me irom Secretary of State Haig. It is
datcu sune 10, which I believe is the day he left for China.

Dear Tom: This is just a brief note to convev my respect for your leadership and
perseverance and that of Mrs Lantos as well on behalf of Raoul Wallenberg that
resulted in the unanimous reporting out of the full committee of your bill confer-
ring honorary U.S. citizenship on Raoul Wallenbery.

Wallenberg's life is a testimony of the bravery of the human spirit in defense of
freedom. His contribution during the dark davs of World War 11 in Hungary stands
out as a beacon to all those who respect human rights and dignity.

While the granting of honorary citizenship to Wallenbery will not confer on the
United States any new legal rights, duty or privilege under national law, it will
serve to dramatize the seriousness with which the American Government and
people view Soviet behavior in this case and will offer a great moral support to
everyone engaged in the questions to determine Wallenbery's fate.

You have my full support for your legislation and my commendation for your
efforts in this deeply humanitarian cause.

With warm regards. sincereiy, Al. Signed: Alexander M. Haig, Jr.

I also would like, if I may, Mr. Chairman, to read into the record
a very small portion of the testimony of former Secretary of State
Ed Muskie because it bears directly on the question of honorary
citizenship and the uniqueness of honorary citizenship in American
history. -

I am quoting from Secretary Muskie's testimony:

Homnorary citizenshig is and should remain a unigue honor not lightly or frequent-
ly given. It is the uniqueness, the extraordinary link between a man, Raoul Wallen-
berg, und our Nation's conscience that makes this action appropriate.

Raoul Wallenberg's misston on behalf of the United States behind Nazi lines in
World War If was without precedent. What he accomplished on our behalf, risking
his own life to save the lives of tens of thousands »f necple. is unparalleled in our
history.

The cost to him, the vears of his life, can never be repaid.

The action of bestowing honorary citizenship on Wallenberg undertaken by the
United States will recognize his humanitarian sacrifice under our direction. This is
an important part of American history. This adoption of Raoul Wallenberg as our
own citizen makes clear to our posterity that the American Government did act to
save lives threatened by the Holocaust.

From Senator Muskie.

In concluding my remarks, Mr. Chairman, I would merely like to
express my profound appreciation to the some 100 colleagues in the
House and in the Senate who have joined me in cosponsorship.

I specifically want to express my appreciation to the chairman of
this subcommittee, to Chairman Rodino of the Judiciary Commit-
tee, and to my colleagues on the Foreign Affairs Committee for
giving me such tremendous and heartwarming support.

Mr. MazzoLt. Thank you very much. You have earned every bit
of that support because you have been indefatigable in promoting
the legitimate cause of Mr. Wallenberg.

The number of Members whose names that appear on this reso-
lution don’t just happen. However righteous the cause, it still takes
a lot of plain, hard work, and you have done that. You and your
wife are to be congratulated.

I would like to ask a few questions, if I may.
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I only wish I could say, ves, Mr. Chairman, this does open the
floodgates for precedence. I wish there were be dozens of such
people to be so honored. There are no comparable cases.

This is not a precedent. I wish it were a precedent.

Mr. Mazzowni. Do you feei there is nothing short of honorary
~itizenship that would sufficiently recognize what Mr. Wallenberg
did and would give our President the standing to secure full knowl-
edge of Mr. Wallenberg's whereabouts?

Mr. LanTos. I do not believe there is anvthing short of that, Mr.
Chairman, for several reascns. In the first instance, I think it is
important to recognize that the joint resolution cosponsored by a
majority of the House and a majority of the Senate, calls for this.
To in anv way modify this recognition and honor at this stage
could only be interpreted as a negative indicaticn on the part of
either the Congress or the administration.

Those of us who drafted this legislation did so with great care.
We specifically wanted to grant Raoul the same degree of recogni-
tion and honor that Winston Churchill so richly deserved.

Ir an almost poetic and symbolic sense. honorary citizenship is
uniquely appropriate to Raoul Wallenberg because he used the
instrument of Swedish citizenship to save thousands of lives.

As a matter of fact, the granting of citizenship, the device he
exercised with such courage and such creativity and such generos-
ity, accounts not only for the fact that thousands of people who
were granted Swedish citizenship by him are now alive and that
they have children or grandchildren, but that followinig his exam-
" ple, other neutral countries. including Portugal, Spain, Switzer-
land. and the Vatican also undertook the granting of citizenship: it
becam¢ the very instrumentality for saving human lives.

Therefore, I would argue, Mr. Chairman, that even if there were
a category of honor somehow higher than the granting of honorary
citizenship, in the case of Raoul Wallenberg honorary citizenship
would be the appropriate form of recognition because that was tke
mechanism used by him in his life-saving venture.

Mr. Mazzour I thank you very much.

My time has expired. The gentleman from New York.

Mr. FisH Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The c.airman has addressed the principal questions here. 1
would just like to enlarge the record if I might.

Congressman. as a part of your prepared testimony you say,
“Raoul Wallenberg will not be abandoned by America which is
proud of his mission on our behalf.”

Then you close your statement by saying:

Finally, in honoring Wallenberg we bring honor to the United States. by acknowl-
edging our responsibility for his mission and his fate. We need to establish a clear
record for posterity that America. through Wallenberg. did act to prevent the
Holocaust in its final days.

I wonder if you could develop this idea a bit further and place
his actions in the context of other actions or even inaction by the
United States?

Mr. LaNTOs. I shall be very pleased, Congressman Fish.

Secretary of State Cordell Hull requested Walilenberg to volun-
teer for this effort. As a matter of fact, it is important to under-
score that Wallenberg was not a diplomat. Wallenberg was a young
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man living in the comfort and safety and affluence of neutral
Stockholm during the brutal closing days of World War I1.

He left behind a most promising career as the son of Sweden's
most prominent family, the safety, the security, the comfort of
Stockholm, to voluntarily assume the task of saving human lives
during a period when both Hungarian Nazis and the German Nazis
were at their most vicious. They knew that the end was near and
they were trying to finish the job before the allied troops liberated
Europe.

So Raoul Wallenberg did not think of this mission himself. This
vas not an activity that stemmed from his own plans. It was a
mission that he undertook at the specific request of the Secretary
of State of the United States.

The United States, therefore, Congressman Fish, bears a very
heavy responsibility for the untold numbers of years that this
young Swede spent under the nightmarish conditions of the Gulag
Archipelago. Whether he died years ago, whether he is alive today,
it is we, the United States, who are responsible for his tragedy and
for his lost life.

The second issue you raise, Congressman Fish, from a historical
point of view I think is even more significant. As you know better
than I, a great deal of criticism has emerged over the years con-
cerning the failure of the Western Powers to act in decisive ways to
stop the slaughter.

Questlons such as why weren’'t the railroads bombed? Why
wasn’t there an attempt to liberate the camps earlier?

Here is a tangible demonstration that the United States acted
officially and acted successfully to save approximately 100,000
people. Our i1ecord for World War II is a ketter record because of
the actions of Raoul Wallenberg—underiaken at our own behest.

Mr. FisH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mazzoui. The gentleman’s time has expired.

The gentleman from Florida.

Mr. McCoLLuMm. I have no questions of Congressman Lantos but I
do want to commend him for the resolution which he has intro-
duced which I am a cosponsor of and proud to be. I believe that the
only questions we on the committee have, have been answered this
morning and very eloquently.

Mr. MazzoLi. The gentleman from Massachusetts.

Mr. Frank. I have no questions.

I just want to tliank our colleague for giving us the opportunity
to perform a very important service for the cause of justice. I hope
you will be doing it very quickly.

Mr. MazzoLl. Congressman, thank you very much for your atten-
tion. We appreciate your testimony.

Mr. MazzoLl. We now have a panel of Mr. Allen Holmes, Deputy
Assistant Secretary for European Affairs, Department of State. and
Mr. Theodore B. Olson, Assistant Attorney General Office of the
Legal Counsel, Department of Justice.

Gentlemen, we appreciate your being here. Anv statements you
have will be made a part of the record. Mr. Holmes, please proceed
however you wish.

[The statement of Mr. Holmes follows ]
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July, 1947 indicated that a man. thought to he Wallenbery, had died in Ljubljans-
kava prison. According to Gromyko's memorandum the handwritten prison report
was addressed to the former Minister of the State Security in the Soviet Union,
Abakumov, and was written b\ the head of the health service at the prison, A. L.
Smoltsov. It read as follows: I report that the prisoner Wailenberg, who is well
known to vou, died suddenly in his cell this aight, probably as the result of a heart
attack. Pursuunt to instructions given by vou that [ personally have Wallenberg
under my care, | request approval to make an autopsy with a view to establishing
the cause of death.”

On this report, (according to the memorandum from Gromyko) tke following
notation is found. in Smoltsov’'s Fandwriting: [ have personally notified the Minis-
ter and it has been ordered that the body be cremated without autopsy.”

The Swedish government found this information lacking in credibility from the
outset, even though the Soviet memo offered apologies for this crime which had
been committed under Stalinist era. The official responsible, reportedly, had been
executed.

The inconsistencies in the memoranduin are glaring. Wallenberg would have been
only thirty-six years old at the time of his reported death, and had been in excellent
health up to his detention. Death by a heart attack seems unlikely. Further, the
memo states that Wallenberg was well known by Abakumov, the Former minister
of State Security, since instructions had been given for bis personal care. Under
these circumstances it is strange that no additional prisen documents exist. It is also
strange that an autopsy was requested ard denied. even though this prisoner was
obviously a special case. Even more difficu.t to understand is why the Soviets would
have released, or fabricated, such a damning report cf negligence. The Swedish
government was unconvinced. They rejected the idea that the Soviet government
could shift responsibility for these actions onto any now dereased Soviet Security
Agency officials. The also strongly expressed their doubt that all traces of Wallen-
berg in Soviet imprisonment had been obliterated.

Even more disturbing is the continucus accumulation of evidence from the inde-
pendent reports of former prisoners in the Soviet prison system that Raoul Wallen-
berg is alive in the Gulag. A Swedish Tribunai carefully investigated all of these
reports in January, 1981, and concluded that the weight of ihe evidence establishes
that Wallenberg was alive as recently as February, 149x0.

The Russians have not waivered from their official response of 1957. They consist-
ently refuse to open the records, to investigate tne possibilitv that Wallenberg is
alive in prison, or to cooperate witih any who raise the question.

Whether he is alive or dead is, of course, of utmost importance and of intense
concern to all who care about Raoul Wallenberg. Time is running out. We must
press for answers now.

However, the bill under consideration is a separate issue. independent from the
question of whether or not he is now alive. If he is alive, this legislation will
continue to convey to the Russians the message that the United States will not
ignore Soviet violations of international law. The flagrant disregard by the Soviets
of Wallenberg's diplomatic status is intolerable. Their refusal to properly search the
records and resolve the mystery of his disappearance is a blatant challenge to our
commitment to, and persistence in, human rights cases. The Russians obviously
believe that if they wait long enough, our interest will weaken and our questions
will “‘go away.”

We must let the Soviet Union know that. even in one man’s life, we will not
forget. Raoul Wallenberg will not be abandoned by America which is proud of nis
mission on our behalf. He acted for the conscience of our country. I believe that we
must now act for him. We need to do everything possible to impress upon the Soviet
Union that we are serious about pursuing this cause. We need to take this almost
unprecedented action to let the Russians and the world know that, in a civilized
society, violations of international law and human rights vnll never be ignored or
forgotten.

Finally, in honoring Wallpnberg we bring honor to the United States, by acknowl-
edging our responsibility ‘or his mission and his fate. We need to estabhsh a clear
record for posterity that America, through Wallenberg, DID act to prevent the
holocaust in its final days.

Mr. LaNTos. In the first place, Mr. Chairman, I want to under-
score that this is a nrofoundly bipartisan move. My joint resolution
enjoys the support of colleagues from every single one of the 50
States covering tlie broadest political spectrum in our Congress.
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STATEMENT BY ALLEN HOLMES, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR EUROPEAN AFFAIRS,
DEPAREMENT OF STATE

\lr Chairman. | am pleased to have this opportunity to present the Administra-
tion's views on H.J. Res. 220, which would confer honorary U.S. citizenship on Raoul
Wallenbers.

With rnmrd to the first operative section of the legislation. the conferral of
honorary U’ S. citizenship on Raoul Wallenberg would constitute a poweriul symbol-
ic politica! act. The United States has previously aceorded honorary cmzenshnp to
only one mar: Winston Churchill. President John F. Kennedy. exercising the au-
thorm conferred upon him by the &~th Congress 'Public Law =~~~ issued a
proclamation on April 9. 1962 declarirg Churchill to be an honorary American.
There can be no question that honoring Raoul Wallenberg in a similar fashion
would dramatically increase Wallenberg's reknown as a courageous humanitarian
not only among all thuse who owe their lives to Wallenberg, but also among all
individuals and ¢roups who value human life and human rights in general.

Raoul Wallenberg's credentials as a4 humanitarian are bevond dispute. Scion of a
prominent Swedish family, Wallenberg voluntarily undertook a mission to Nazi-
occupied Hungary in 1414 to try to save the lives of as many Hungarian Jews as he
possibly could. Although he undertook this mission at the behest of the American
War Refugee Board and with the agreement and support of the Government of
Sweden. Wallenberg's success in his mission was due solely to his own personal
daring and great braveryv. In total disregard to his own phuvsical safety and in the
face of continued Nazi threats against him, Wallenberg saved thousands of innocent
Hungarian Jews. His spirited defense of those .0 whom he was able to give protec-
tive Swedish documentation is said to hav.: been indirectly responsibie for also
saving the lives of thousands of additional Hungarian Jews to whom he could not
deliver protective documents. Confronted with Wallenberg's perseverance in his
humanitarian acts. Nazi officials hesitated to enforce orders which would have
condemned even more Hungarian Jews.

Immediately following the liberation of Budapest by Soviet troops in 1945, Raoul
Wallenberg disappeared into Soviet custody. The Seviets have never accounted for
their incarceration of Wallenberg, which was in total violation of Wallenberg's
immunity as a Swedish diplomat under international law. Although there has been
speculation that the Soviets suspected Wallenbers of being an espionage agent for
the United States. there is not one shred of documentation to indicate Wallenberg
was engaged in anything but a humanitarian effort.

The Soviet Union has not proven responsive to the international effort to obtain a
clarification of Wallenberg's fate. Initially the Soviets denied anyv knowledge cof
Wallenberg. Then. in 1447, the Soviets informed Sweden that Wallenberg had died
in Hungary in 1945, [n 1957, after repeated Swedish inquiries for a clarification of
\\dllo-nbergs fate, the Soviets stated that Wallenberg had, in fact. died in a Soviet
prison in 1947, Since 1957 the Soviets have persisted in their assertion that Wallen-
berg died in 1947, Most recently, in 1479, the Soviets again informed Sweden that
Wallenberg had died in 1947 and that lhe_v would have nothing further to say on
Wallenberg's fate in the future. Also in 1974, the United States raised the Wallen-
berg case directly with the Soviets on four separate occasions. In February of 192G
the Soviets finallv responded to us, formally and in writing, stating again that
Wallenberg had died in 14947 and that they would have nothing further on the case
in the future.

The granting of honorary American citizenship to Wallenberg does not confer on
the United States any new international legal right. duty or privilege on which
basis to confront the Soviets on their indefensible incarceration of Wallenberg.
Under international law. the conferral of honorary citizenship does not entitle the
individual so honored to diplomatic rights of protection from the countryv honoring
him. Nor will the Soviet Union be brought under any additional legal obligation by
any treaty, international covenant or act to respond to U.S. inquiries regarding
Wallenberg. As illustrated by the Nottebohm case iLiechtenstein v Guatemala)
[1935] 1.C.J. Rep. 4. under international law the Soviet legal obligaticn will remain
to account to the Government of Sweden for Soviet treatment of a Swedish national
and diplomat. Therefore, under the bill Wallenberg will not become a “citizen" of
the United States for purposes of the Immigration and Nationality Act, nor will
de]rnatn.e nationality or immigration benefits be conferred on any descendants or
relatives

Nonetheless. the conferral of honorary U.S. citizenship on Wallenberg “would
serve to underscore the seriousness with which the American Government and
people view Soviet behavior in the Wallenberg case. Confzrral of honorary U.S.
citizenship on Wallenberg would also serve to reaffirm to the Government of
?weden that the United States ﬁrml) supports the quest to resolve Wallenberg's
ate. ~
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The second operative section of H.J. 220 is totally consistent with present U.S.
policy. Despite the lack of responsiveness on the part of the Soviet Union, we have
continued our efforts to gain information regarding Wallenberg's fate. In December
of 1980 at the Madrid CSCE Review Conference, the United States delegation voiced
its support for the position of the Government of Sweden when the Swedish delega-
tion urged renewed efforts to resolve the Wallenberg case. In addition, representa-
tives from the American Embassy in Stockholm attended sessions of the recent
hearing or :he Wallenberg case held in Stockholm on January 15 and 16 of this
year. Most recently, on April 10, Ambassador Max Kampelman, speaking in Madrid
at a CSCE plenary session, stated that the Wallenberg case was one that “will not
go away.” Ambassador Kampelman noted that the refusal of the Soviets “to appreci-
ate the human factor which is symbolized by the Wallenberg case is stimulating
even further interest.” He stated that “the tragic mystery of Raoul Wallenberg is
unnecessarily becoming a divisive international issue.”

Regrettably, we have thus far been unable to confirm reports that Wallenb rg
might still be alive. Nonetheless, until the Soviets provide an adequate clarification
of Wallenberg's fate, we cannot accept their position that thev can provide no
further information on the case. It is the intention of the United States Government
to continue to express our concern over the Wallenberg case at every appropriate
opportunity and to continue to cooperate with the Government of Sweden and all
other interested parties to obtain a clarification of Wallenberg's fate.

For the reasons outlined above, the Department supports H.J. Res. 220.

Secretary of State Haig has already expressed his personal support for the pro-
posed legislation to Congressman Lantos, sponsor of the bill, both orally and in
writing.

TESTIMONY OF ALLEN HOLMES., DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY FOR EUROPEAN AFFAIRS. DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
AND THEODORE B. OLSON, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL,
OFFICE OF THE LEGAL COUNSEL. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. HoLMmEs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to be here
this morning. I thought [ might briefly summarize my written
statement which has been submitted to the subcommittee.

Mr. Mazzori. Thank you.

Mr. HoLMEes. The Department of State’s position on House Joint
Resolution 220, which would confe: honorary U.S. citizenship on
Raoul Wallenberg, is communicated to you in my written submis-
sion.

This submission reiterates the position expressed in a letter of
June 3 to Chairman Rodino from Assistant Secretary Fairbanks,
sent in response to your request for executive branch comments on
House Joint Resolution 220.

My written submission also reflects comments made in a letter
sent on June 10 by Secretary of State Haig to Congressman Lantos,
sponsor of the bill.

Our present submission and the June 3 and the June 10 letters

-all indicate the Department of State’s support for legislation honor-
ing Raoul Wallenberg. Since the written submission deals exten-
sively with the complex legal and political aspects of the legisla-
tion, I will only summarize the Department’s views now.

Raoul Wallenberg’'s credentials as a humanitarian are beyond
dispute. His success in a dangerous, voluntary mission was due
solely to his own personal courage, daring and ingenuity.

Soviet action in taking Wallenberg into custody in 1945 was a
clear violation of Wallenberg’'s immunity as a Swedish diplomat.

Since 1979, the United States has raised the Wallenberg case
with the Soviets on numerous occasions through diplomatic chan-
nels and at the Madrid CSCE Review Conference.




The Soviets maintain that Wallenberg died in prison in 1947.
They have formally stated to us that they will have nothing fur-
ther to say to us about Wallenberg in the future.

There are reports that Wallenberg might still be alive. We have
been unable to confirm any of them. Although it is unlikely that
Wallenberg is alive, the U.S. Government position is that we
cannot accept the Soviet assertion as final until they adequately
clarify Wallenberg's fate. We intend to continue to raise the case at
every appropriate occasion.

We recognize the extraordinary nature of this honor. Although
many other humanitarians have been suggested as candidates for
honorary American citizenship, only Winston Churchill has previ-
ously been accorded this honor.

The bill to make Wallenberg an honorary citizen will have no
effect under international law. While the Soviets have a mcral
obligation to clarify for the world the fate of Raoul Wallenbery, it
will remain their legal obligation to account to the Government of
Sweden about a Swedish National and diplon:at.

The Department’s support for the bill is thus based not on a
belief that its passage will oblige the Soviets to be more forthcom-
ing but on the belief that it is appropriate to indicate the special
esteem in which Wallenberg is held.

I will be happy to answer any questions vou might have.

Mr. Mazzorl. Thank you very much. Maybe we can go to the

gentleman from the Department of Justice and then proceed with

questions from the committee.
[The statement of Mr. Olson follows:]

STATEMENT OF THEODORE OLSON, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL, OFFICE oF LEGAL
COUNSEL

You have asked for the testimony of the Department of Justice on House Joint
Resolution 220. The resolution proclaims Raoul Wallenberg to be an honorary
citizen of the United States. It further reguests the President to ascertain his
whereabouts from the Soviet Union and to secure his return to freedom.

The story of Raoul Wallenberg has, for good reasons, captured the imagination of
the public. As the resolution notes Mr. Wallenberg, a Swedish citizen, went to
Hungary as a Swedish diplomat in the closing days of World War II. In a highly
courageous manner, he saved the lives of innocent persons, particuiarly Jews, who
would otherwise have been killed in the Holocaust. This bill has therefore received
the support of a significant part of the House of Representatives. The Justice
Department understands this support and commends the efforts of Congressman
Lantos, who introduced the resolution, to recognize the efforts of Mr. Wallenberg
and to help him. if possible.

The United States has had very little experience in granting honorary citizenship
to foreign nationals. The only precendent of which we are aware is a bill passed in
1963 giving President Kennedy authority to proclaim Winston Churchill an honor-
ary citizen. 77 Stat. 5. See 3 G. Hackworth, Digest of International Law 54 (1942).

There seems to be no reason, however, why this precedent cannot be repeated. We
assume that, like the Churchill bill, it is to be essentially symbolic in nature. We
know of no reason under the Constitution and laws of the United States why this
resolution may not be enacted. We certainly hope that any efforts to resolve Mr.
Wallenberg's case will be successful. :

Mr. OLsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased .to be here to
present the views of the Department of Justice with respect to
House Joint Resolution 220. I will be brief because Congressman
Lantos’ and Mr. Holmes’ statements cover the territory very well.

The story of Raoul Wallenberg has, for good reasons, captured
the imagination of the public. As the resolution notes, Mr. Wallen-

1
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berg, a Swedish citizen, went to Hungary as a Swedish diplomat in
the closing days of World War II.

In a highly courageous manner, he saved the lives of innocent
persons, particularly Jews, who would otherwise have been killed
in the Holocaust.

This bill has therefore received the support of a significant part
of the House of Representatives.

The Justice Department understands this support and commends
the efforts of Congressman Lantos, who introduced the resolution,
to recognize the efforts of Mr. Wallenberg and to help him, if
possible.

The United States has had very little experience in granting
honorary citizenship to foreign nationals. As you have noted, Mr.
Chairman, and as Mr. Holmes has reiterated, the only precedent of
which we are aware is a bill passed in 1963 giving President
Kennedy authority to proclaim Winston Churchill an honorary
citizen. (77 Stat. 5) See 3 G. Hackworth, Digest of International
Law 54 (1942).

There seems to be no reason, however, why this precedent cannot
be repeated. We assume that, like the Churchill bill, it is to be
essentially symbolic in nature.

We know of no reason under the Constitution and laws of the
United States why this resolution may not be enacted. We certain-
ly hope that any efforts to resolve Mr. Wallenberg's case will be
successful.

Mr. MazzoLi. Thank you very much.

I yield myself five minutes.

In the event the Congress were to grant honorary citizenship as
sought by House Joint Resolution 220, would this give Mr. Wallen-
berg, if he is alive, or his heirs or descendants or family, any
opportunity under the Immigration and Nationality Act to claim
the rights of citizenship?

Mr. Oison. I do not believe so, Mr. Chairman. We have exam-
ined the resolution and it is relatively clear from the resolution
that it is intended to be an honerary citizenship. It does not ad-
dress itself to the subject of citizenship per se.

It is clear from the resolution that it is intended to provide a
symbolic gesture, a statement, as it were, by the United States, and
to provide support for efforts by the State Department and the
President to make cfforts as far as the Soviet Union is concerned,
and I do not believe that it would provide to Mr. Wallenberg the
other elements of citizenship.

Mr. MazzoL1. Thank you.

The gentleman from New York.

Mr. FisH. Mr. Olson, you said it is relatively clear to you.

Do you have any suggestions for change in the existing language
of the resolution that would make it absolutely clear?

Mr. OLson. Well, I believe that that can be accomplished through
the legislative history. I would not suggest any changes in the
resolution itself. I think the legislative history has been and is
clear to date with respect to the intent of Congress concernmg this
measure, assuming it passes. .

Mr. Fisx. Thank you.
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Mr. MAZZOLI My next question is properly addressed to the
Department of State. Have your investigations shown why Mr.
Wallenberg’s body was not returned in the event that he did expire
in the Russian jails in 1947 of a heart attack?

Mr. HoLmEes. We have never had any adequate explanation from
the Soviets.

Mr. MazzoL:. What is the custom to deal with bodies of foreign
nationals who die in a prison?

What is the Russian custom?

Mr. HoLmMes. I don’'t have an answer to that, Mr. Chairman. I
could only speculate but if you would like we could do some re-
search on it and submit a written answer.

Mr. Mazzoul. It may not be a material fact but it is interesting
to me. If they had reiurned the body, we could say the man indeed
died. They say he died in 1947, vet they don’t return a body. It has
to make someone somewhat suspect. .

Mr. HormMEs. I am told the Soviets have claimed he was cremated
and that there were no remains.

Mr. Mazzor1. This, again, is somewhat out of your bailiwick, Mr.
Holmes. Do you agree with the gentleman from the Department of
Justice about the intent of this resolution as far as granting honor-
ary citizenship as a symbolic measure rather than actual citizen-
ship?.

Mr. HoruEs. Yes, our legal advisers agree with that position.
- Mr. MazzoL1. From your position as Department of State repre-
sentative, what additional sanctions or power or leverage would
you have or would the United States have following the granting of
honorary citizenship to Mr. Wallenberg that you don’t now have in
order to find his whereabouts or his very existence?

Mr. HoLMEs. We would have no additional legal influence on the
Soviet Governnment in this case but we do believe it would add
additional moral and political weight brought about by the symbol-
ic gestures of making him an honorary citizen.

Mr. MazzoLi. Mr. Lantos said Mr. Wallenberg responded to Sec-
retary Cordell Hull's request. We have some unclassified docu-
ments that I will place in our record.

I find telegrams and cables sent by Cordell Hull in those docu-
ments. I don’t really find one which specifically names or requests
Mr. Wallenberg.

What apparently happened was the consul in Stockholm, a good
friend of Mr. Wallenberg, was the person who suggested this mis-
sion to Mr. Wallenberg.

Do you have any documentation which makes the linkage be-
tween the State Department and Mr. Wallenberg?

Mr. HoLMEs. I haven’t seen the documentation but it is my
understanding that at that time the Secretary of State and U.S.
Government were looking for volunteers to carry out this impor-
tant operation, and that Raoul Wallenberg stepped forward and
volunteered to undertake this dangerous mission.

Mr. MazzoLl. I understand that Congressman Bonker and Con-
gressman Hamilton have requested of the Department additional
information which is currently classified or bemg examined for
declassification.

Are you aware of that request?
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Mr. Hormes. I am aware that the Department is preparing spe-
cial briefings on the classified material for the House Foreign
Affairs Committee. :

We would be happy to provide a similar classified briefing for the
subcommittee if you would wish. '

Mr. MazzoLL i thank you very much for that offer. I think it
might be helpful at some point and I would appreciate our being
included in that.

[The unclassified information follows:}
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Mr. MazzoL:. My 5 minutes has expired.

The gentleman from New York, Mr. Fish.

Mr. Fisn. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. -

I would simply like to enlarge the record slightly on two issues
related to precedent and symbolism. This is addressed to either of
you.

A number of bills have been introduced over the years to confer
honorary citizenship. To what extent, in your judgment, will the
conferral of honorary citizenship on Mr. Wallenberg establish a
precedent for similar actions on behalf of others? Or, may I add, Do
you think that there is a basis for distinguishing this bill from
others because of his valiant efforts?

Mr. OLson. I will answer and perhaps Mr. Holmes would like to
amplify.

As a legal matter a decision by the Congress in this matter is not
any kind of binding precedent. It might be a precedent, if any, of a
moral nature. Perhaps once it has been done, or if it has been done
twice, then arguments are going to be presented to you in other
situations. Of course, I agree completely with Congressman Lantos
this is a unique and unusual situation, and arguments can be made
with respect to distinguishing this situation.

It is very, very unlikely in my judgment, there are going to be
others like it although that is not a legal question and it is not a
legally binding precedent, of course, in my judgment, on this Con-
gress.

Mr. HoLMmres. 1 might add, Mr. Chairman, that although the
United States has not made it a practice to recommend foreigners
in this manner, each case has been judged on its merits and the
factors that determine the Department’s recommendation in any
given case are the political circumstances of the case, the humani-
tarian contribution made, the ties to the United States and the
American way of life and the wishes of and consequences for the
individual advanced as a candidate for the honor.

Mr. Fisu. The term “‘essentiallv symbolic’” has been used. Is it
correct that what you mean by that phrase is conferring honorary
citizenship would symbolize our commitment as a Nation to re-
member the Holocaust and to guard against the possibility of re-
currence?

Mr. OLson. I would agree with that and also it is a svmbol of the
support of this body of the heroic efforts of Mr. Wallenberg.

Mr. Fisx. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MazzoLi. Thank you.

The gentleman from Massachusetts.

Mr. Frank. I just want to tell you how much I appreciate both of
you coming here and speaklng in favor of the resolution.

The word ‘‘precedent” sometimes seems to have an unduly immo-
bilizing effect, so I am pleased to see particularly the Justice De-
partment disregarding that phantom in coraing here and speaking
on the merits.

Just to make sure, I assume there is no record of Winston
Churchill ever presenting himself in an American voting booth and
tryving to cast a ballot.

Mr. Mazzou. If the gentleman will yleld I understand very
interesting things occur in the Bay State.
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Mr. Frank. I did not say no one claiming to be Winston Chur-
chill. I said Winston Churchill himself.

Mr. MazzoL:i. That is a very good distinction.

Mr. Frank. The question of classification interests me. You say
that we will get a briefing of classified materials.

Is this material dealing with World War II and the Jews? I am
just kind of curious as to what would be classified 40 years later
about these events.

Mr. HoLMEs. Quite frankly, for purposes of protecting the confi-
dences of the sources concerned, we would prefer to reserve that
for a closed executive session.

Mr. Frank. I think we have confirmed without question that
there are no burdens or prebiems that will come from the granting
of honorary citizenship. There is nothing that Raoul Wallenberg
would get out of it if he were found.

Is there any cost to the Government in conferring this honorary
citizenship? Is there any defect you can think of?

The only possible problem I have heard raised is if we do this in
this instance, there might be a future instance in which someone
else could ask for this.

From your standpoint of running the Government is there any
problem, any entanglement, any difficulty, any burden?

Mr. HoLMmEs. We have not been abie to identify any.

Mr. Frank. To the extent we are talking about precedent, I guess
precedent is something you worry about in terms of its effect on
people in the future and if this were some way to encourage people
in the future to act like Wallenberg to get honorary American
citizenship, I would think that would be a pretty good reason to
pass it.

Mr. Mazzoui. It is a very positive point.

The gentleman from Florida is recognized.

Mr. McCoLrum. I just echo the commendation and comments of
the gentleman from Massachusetts.

I have no questions.

Thank you for coming.

Mr. Mazzort. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for your attend-
ance today and the hearing is adjourned.

{Whereupon, at 10:15 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]




THE WHITE HOUSE

WASHINGTON
December 29, 1983
MEMORANDUM FOR DANIEL W, MCGOVERN

DEPUTY LEGAL ADVISER
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

FROM: JOHN G. ROBERT%
ASSOCIATE COUNSEL TO THE PRESIDENT

SUBJECT: Raoul Wallenberg

Attached, as we discussed, is a copy of Professor Morris
Wolff's letter to the President concerning Raoul Wallenberg.
I would appreciate not only your views on the pertinence of
22 U.S.C. § 1732 but also information concerning steps our
government has taken with respect to Wallenberg in response
to Section 2 of Public Law No. 97-54, 95 Stat. 971.

Many thanks.






